Presentation to City of Waterloo Council

November 27, 2017
Informal Public Meeting
Zoning By-Law Amendment Z-17-14, Plan of Subdivision 30T-17401
Northgate Land Corporation and the “Hole in the Donut”

Honourable Mayor, Members of Council, and Guests,

My name is Kevin Thomason and I live at 1115 Cedar Grove Road, Waterloo to the West of these proposed new developments.  
For years I have worked to help protect the spectacular natural areas in our community.  In fact, while preparing for this presentation I found files of my extensive notes, even entire CD-ROMs of documents pertaining to this property and the North Waterloo Scoped Watershed Study going back to 2007, and even things like the Laurel Creek and NorthWest Corner studies going back into the 1990s to the time of Mayors Brian Turnbull, Lynne Woolstencroft and Herb Epp.

Due to the last ice age and the topography of the Waterloo Moraine, it has long been known just how amazing the wildlife and nature is in this unique part of our city.  It is a small pocket though - while Conservation Area is in the City of Waterloo – there is no GRCA Conservation Areas anywhere in the surrounding Wilmot Township, Wellesley Township, or even Woolwich Township.  
One only has to go a short distance from this subject property to find that the rolling topography and natural areas abruptly end and it is flat farmland as a far as the eye can see, all the way to Stratford, Arthur, and Listowel.  Creatures displaced from here may truly have no other place to go.

And what a diversity of flora and fauna we have here.  The developer’s own consultants in just a few visits found 61 different species of birds including 19 that are rare, endangered or regionally significant.  They figure that 49 of these bird species are likely breeding on this property.  Most Waterloo citizens can likely name only a dozen types of birds – just a fraction of what is found here.  

The consultants also found 6 different types of frogs, 9 different mammals, along with turtles, snakes and even an extremely rare butternut tree.  Incredibly, they found 14 different species of fish in Beaver Creek that runs right through the middle of this property.
I have been lucky to live and steward the environment in this area for more than 21 years and I can name dozens of different species in the area not yet on their lists, and even they allude to 31 other types of mammals being found within 10km. 
You should have seen the incredible schools of fish I was photographing the other day in Laurel Creek just West of this proposed development.  The freshwater biologist with me from the University of Western Ontario had never seen anything like it in her life – these thriving creeks along with the entire biome is something that we need to adequately protect.
However, we have to remember that we are considering a proposal here in the Beaver Creek Meadows District Plan for thousands of homes – a town of potentially 6,000+ people – larger than the town of Parry Sound in just a few fields on the outskirts of this city.

While there will be thousands of new car trips per day and significant human impact, we have worked for years with so many meetings, reports, open houses and presentations to limit the impacts.  We appreciate the efforts for buffers, parks, naturalized areas, trails, and trying to ensure a sustainable community.
There is one significant remaining issue though where it seems that the quest for developer profits is being put far ahead of the public good or even good planning – that is what is referred to as “The hole in the donut”.

For years we were told, don’t worry – it is isn’t what we are discussing here tonight, or that there would be an entire process, special studies, and lots of opportunity to make sure that it is protected.  Given the constraints of ESPA 80, the Regional Official Plan, the City Official Plan, Provincially Significant wetlands, GRCA constraints many said that it is unlikely to ever be developed.

Even the developers own map shows just how remote, isolated and surrounded by protected areas on all sides this area is and how narrow the roads will be.

(Show Slide #3 – Developers Own Map) 

Alternatives were to be investigated to restore and naturalize “the hole in the donut” or even just to do nothing and leave it natural.  It appears that this hasn’t been done and Regional EEAC is still apparently awaiting these studies.  The developer consultants themselves promised additional reports to the public back in September at the poorly advertised meeting, but now a recent letter from the developer says there will be no further studies or reports.

What was shown as asterix’s for years,

(Show Slide #4 – Map with Asterix’s) 

Or not even shown for development on the maps included in the District Plan as recently as 2016, (and in fact a copy of this map can still be found in the developers own submission for this current zone change) shows no development in the “hole-in-the-donut” at all.

(Show Slide #5 – District Plan Map with Cul-de-Sac)

Imagine the surprise and dismay to now of the public to see these maps that show the complete development of “hole-in-the-donut” and be told by staff and councilors that it is too late to change anything – it is a done deal.

Worse yet, not only is the entire “hole in the donut” developed but it is being done as a private condominium corporation because there is no way that a road could meet the standards for a public road.
(Show Slide #6 – Condo Plan Map)
As you just heard, this road wouldn’t even be possible if it wasn’t for the illegal cutting and clearing that was done by the developer a few years ago under the guise of needing a 35m wide laneway to get 6m wide agricultural equipment to the field.
While the developer may say that they were never charged for this cutting of so many trees and bulldozing all the stumps into holes that they had dug in the ground, they certainly could have never gotten permission to do such an activity in an ESPA area either.  Now conveniently this broad clearing is just the exact minimum width almost to the inch needed to get a private roadway through this area given all the extremes that are going to be required to try to service homes in this area.

Servicing this small number of condominium lots is going to expensive and a challenge given the distances and remoteness of this area in the forest.

(Slide #7 Sewage Maps)

For example, according to the wastewater plan maps proposed by the developer, some sewer lines are going to have be buried over 8m deep, that is almost two and half stories underground.  This will require considerable dewatering, pumping, and water taking permits that their own reports acknowledge could damage the surrounding ESPA lands.  

We have endured considerable issues and significant cost overruns with dewatering and deep sewers very near to here with Wideman Road and the incredible challenges they faced when water tables proved to be far more extensive than anticipated.  Also, with Beaver Creek and Laurel Creek each running so close to the “hole in the donut” dewatering could have significant impacts them be it from the water pumping or even the water dumping. 
(Slide #8 Stormwater Runoff Maps)

Even more concerning is the proposed plan for stormwater runoff for this area.  Instead of being channeled to the stormwater management plans like most of the proposed development, instead the plan is to try to use permeable pavement and a swale with the runoff and any overflow being dumped directly into the ESPA, as you can see here at the top of the ring road.

(Point to Arrow at top of Hole in Donut Field)

Permeable pavement only works in warm seasons and at the worst possible time of year, in winter when the ground is frozen all the salt and road runoff could be running into the surrounding ESPA forests and wetlands with no treatment – not even the usual SWM settling ponds found elsewhere.

Unfortunately, the plan for the Hole in the Donut gets even worse for the surround flora and fauna.  

(Slide #9 – Elevated Road Map)

Because of the lengths engineers are going to for the servicing of the “Hole in the Donut” and because of the contours of the land, the narrow, private roadway into the subdivision is going to have to be highly elevated, sloped and contoured.

In fact, for much of its length, this road is going to be like an elevated highway, 16 feet or a storey and half high in the air with steep banks and even imposing concrete walls for much of the north side of its length.

You can see here the grey shading of the steep slope up to the road and the dark line of the concrete wall along the north.
(Show grey lines and then change to Slide #10 – Section A-A Elevation)

Looking at the developer’s cut through profiles for the road, you can see the existing grade down here (Show Grade) and the profile of the road here. 
When we go further up the road we can see the barrier to wildlife that the concrete wall could present. 

(Slide #11 – Section D-D Elevation)
This is going to create a significant barrier to wildlife movement across the ESPA – particularly coupled with the streetlights and any traffic up on this road.  
While the plans show two culverts under the road wildlife might be able to use, one is so small it is being measured in millimeters, and the other only three feet high and more than twice the length of this room – hardly welcoming or inviting for most species.

We have to remember that this “Hole in the Donut” area is a significant wildlife corridor and will soon be one of the last natural paths in and out of the entire Laurel Creek Conservation Area, as subdivisions increasingly surround it on every side, turning it into an isolated island.
This “Hole in the Donut” area and the wildlife movement arrows around it shown in the EIS and in other studies show the importance of this natural corridor over a vast area.  I fear that this elevated roadway and concrete walls will form a barrier to movement that even Donald Trump would be proud of.

It gets worse, in addition to the road creating a significant barrier to wildlife movement, it appears there is a chain-link fence being planned along the condo property boundary with the Laurel Creek Conservation Area which will further impede wildlife and could further negatively impact ESPA 80.

Confounding things further, and increasing the isolation of this condo development, I have not been able to find any plans for sidewalks or even a trail into this area.  Given that the road is already so narrow it can only be a private road and not meet the requirements for a public road, I question how sidewalks will be fit in such a narrow area bordered by such steep slopes and walls. 
Will it even be safe to walk along the edge of this road or might guardrails even be needed for any sidewalk?  

While the development plans call for no trails in this area which is good to help protect the ESPA area, this is going to be a development with only one access point – a long, looping cul-de-sac with extremely limited access going against all Smart Growth principles and vision for this community.

(Slide #12 – Emergency Access Map)

This extremely limited access and remoteness could create significant Emergency Access issues.  Given the problems we are facing with the emergency entrance gates into Vista Hills and how we told they were mandatory, it is dumbfounding to see how this condo development can be built with only one entrance and not even a footpath reaching it.  
In Columbia Forest we have already seen issues and delays in emergency response there because of narrow streets and this road is planned to be even narrower.  What if there is a gas leak, car accident, fire, or hostage incident that blocks this one access?
Unfortunately, I don’t have time to get into other issues such as this “hole in the donut” field being so close to the floodplain and potentially, like much of Erbsville, one day seeing significant flooding around it.  

When I compare the plan we are being presented today with what we have seen and been told for so many years there is a serious disconnect.  In fact, lets look at the Vision and Principles outlined in the 2015 Beaver Creek Meadows District Plan:
(Slide #13 – Vision and Principles)

This condo development in the “Hole in the Donut” is not going to be pedestrian-oriented or transit-supportive, it is not going to be distinguished by great urban design, it does not have strong connections to the natural heritage system, doesn’t even have a trail and might not even have public access of any form.

(Slide #14 – Vision and Principles #2)

It doesn’t offer multimodal options and it is an extremely long route to the west, north, then, east then south to get out and around to anything.  It is not conserving or enhancing natural features or function but threatening them.  It is not improving wildlife circulation but cutting it off, it is costing the potential for great deep forest interior habitat restoration not facilitating it.
(Slide #15 – Vision and Principles #3)

It is not providing connections to neighbouring districts and parkland, and few would state that this is good sustainable environmental practices.  This will not reduce car dependence, it does not provide a diversity of mobility routes or modes, it does not provide ammenties within a short and direct walking distance, it does not provide a road system sensitive to the natural environment, nor does it ensure connectivity and adjacent road or trail systems.

(Slide #16 – Vision and Principles #4)
A private condo community with no public access to such environmentally important lands is not likely creating a great community or open space system.  Paving over the donut even with permeable paving is not enhancing natural heritage, local parks, or community and does not promote connections or views.  It is hard to imagine how the access road with deep servicing, dewatering, and its forbidding final form couldn’t be more brutal to the local natural ecosystems.  Private condo lands and roads just don’t seem to be congruent with the spirit and barn-raising of Waterloo community.
In Conclusion

This sure doesn’t seem like good planning to me.  Just because something can be built doesn’t mean that it should be built.  There is so much good potential to restore this field to natural deep forest interior habitat and seemingly so many negatives and issues for trying to fit 19 condos here that could meet the same housing unit needs simply by adding a floor or two to a condo building in Uptown Waterloo.

I have to question at what point does the quest for developer profit start to surpass what is in the interest of the greater public good.  It would seem that the majority of citizens in Waterloo, already concerned about climate change, urban sprawl, and ever shrinking greenspace would want to see ESPA 80 fully protected and this area restored to deep forest habitat.

I realize that there are no decisions tonight and I hope that, much as we have worked over the past decade, we can work together to find ways to live up to the City Motto of “Environment First” and eliminate this part of the condo development to ensure that we continue on the path to being a balanced, sustainable, world-class community.

Thank you,

Kevin Thomason

Phone: (519) 888-0519
E-mail: kevinthomason@mac.com
Owen Lands Zone Change Application
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